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TRANSLATOR'S NOTE
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The interesting and characteristic collection of Swedish Folk and
Fairy Tales published by Baron Djurklou nearly twenty years ago, has,
strange to say, escaped the attention of folk-lorists outside the
country of their origin. They are written in the dialect of the
Swedish peasantry, to the study of which the author has devoted so
much time and labour, and they may therefore have presented
difficulties in the way of translation into other languages. In the
present English version of a selection from the tales the translator
has tried to retain as far as possible the humorous and colloquial
style of the original. The illustrations in the body of the book are
by T. Kittelsen and E. Werenskiold, two well-known Norwegian artists,
and the frontispiece is by Carl Larsson, the prince of Swedish
illustrators.

H. L. B.




"LARS, MY LAD!"
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There was once a prince or a duke, or something of that sort, but at
any rate he belonged to a very grand family, and he would not stop at
home. So he travelled all over the world, and wherever he went he was
well liked, and was received in the best and gayest families, for he
had no end of money. He made friends and acquaintances, as you may
imagine, wherever he went, for he who has a well-filled trough is sure
to fall in with pigs who want to have their fill. But he went on
spending his money until he came to want, and at last his purse became
so empty that he had not even a farthing left. And now there was an
end to all his friends as well, for they behaved like the pigs; when
the trough was empty and he had no more to give them, they began to
grunt and grin, and then they ran away in all directions. There he
stood alone with a long face. Everybody had been so willing to help
him to get rid of his money, but nobody would help him in return; and
so there was nothing for it but to trudge home and beg for crusts on
the way.

So late one evening he came to a great forest. He did not know where
he should find a shelter for the night, but he went on looking and
searching till he caught sight of an old tumble-down hut, which stood
in the middle of some bushes. It was not exactly good enough for such
a fine cavalier, but when you cannot get what you want you must take
what you can get. And, since there was no help for it, he went into
the hut. Not a living soul was to be seen; there was not even a stool
to sit upon, but alongside the wall stood a big chest. What could
there be inside that chest? If only there were some bits of mouldy
bread in it! How nice they would taste! For, you must know, he had not
had a single bit of food the whole day, and he was so hungry and his
stomach so empty that it groaned with pain. He lifted the lid. But
inside the chest there was another chest, and inside that chest there
was another; and so it went on, each one smaller than the other, until
they became quite tiny boxes. The more there were the harder he worked
away, for there must be something very fine inside, he thought, since
it was so well hidden.

At last he came to a tiny, little box, and in this box lay a bit of
paper—and that was all he got for his trouble! It was very annoying,
of course, but then he discovered there was something written on the
paper, and when he looked at it he was just able to spell it out,
although at first it looked somewhat difficult.

"Lars, my lad!"

As he pronounced these words something answered right in his ear:

"What are master's orders?"

He looked round, but he saw nobody. This was very funny, he thought,
and so he read out the words once more:

"Lars, my lad!"

And the answer came as before:

"What are master's orders?"

But he did not see anybody this time either.

"If there is anybody about who hears what I say, then be kind enough
to bring me something to eat," he said. And the next moment there
stood a table laid out with all the best things one could think of. He
set to work to eat and drink, and had a proper fill. He had never
enjoyed himself so much in all his life, he thought.

When he had eaten all he could get down, he began to feel sleepy, and
so he took out the paper again:

"Lars, my lad!"

"What are master's orders?"

"Well, you have given me food and drink, and now you must get me a bed
to sleep in as well. But I want a really fine bed," he said, for you
must know he was a little more bold now that his hunger was stayed.
Well, there it stood, a bed so fine and dainty that even the king
himself might covet it. Now this was all very well in its way; but
when once you
are well off you wish for still more, and he had no
sooner got into bed than he began to think that the room was
altogether too wretched for such a grand bed. So he took out the paper
again:

"Lars, my lad!"

"What are master's orders?"

"Since you are able to get me such food and such a bed here in the
midst of the wild forest, I suppose you can manage to get me a better
room, for you see I am accustomed to sleep in a palace, with golden
mirrors and draped walls and ornaments and comforts of all kinds," he
said. Well, he had no sooner spoken the words than he found himself
lying in the grandest chamber anybody had ever seen.

Now he was comfortable, he thought, and felt quite satisfied as he
turned his face to the wall and closed his eyes.

But that was not all the grandeur; for when he woke up in the morning
and looked round, he saw it was a big palace he had been sleeping in.
One room led into the other, and wherever he went the place was full
of all sorts of finery and luxuries, both on the walls and on the
ceilings, and they glittered so much when the sun shone on them, that
he had to shade his eyes with his hand, so strong was the glare of
gold and silver wherever he turned. He then happened to look out of
the window. Good gracious! How grand it was! There was something else
than pine forests and juniper bushes to look at, for there
 was the
finest garden any one could wish for, with splendid trees and roses of
all kinds. But he could not see a single human being, or even a cat;
and that, you know, was rather lonely, for otherwise he had everything
so grand and had been set up as his own master again.

So he took out the bit of paper:

"Lars, my lad!"

"What are master's orders?"

"Well now you have given me food and bed and a palace to live in, and
I intend to remain here, for I like the place," he said, "yet I don't
like to live quite by myself. I must have both lads and lasses whom I
may order about to wait upon me," he said.

And there they were. There came servants and stewards and scullery
maids and chambermaids of all sorts, and some came bowing and some
curtseying. So now the duke thought he was really satisfied.

But now it happened that there was a large palace on the other side of
the forest, and there the king lived who owned the forest, and the
great, big fields around it. As he was walking up and down in his room
he happened to look out through the window and saw the new palace,
where the golden weathercocks were swinging to and fro on the roof in
the sunlight, which dazzled his eyes.

"This is very strange," he thought; and so he called his courtiers.
They came rushing in, and began bowing and scraping.


"Do you see the palace over there?" said the king.

They opened their eyes and began to stare.

Yes, of course they saw it.

"Who is it that has dared to build such a palace in my grounds?" said
the king.

They bowed, and they scraped with their feet, but they did not know
anything about it.

The king then called his generals and captains.

They came, stood to attention and presented arms.

"Be gone, soldiers and troopers," said the king, "and pull down the
palace over there, and hang him who has built it; and don't lose any
time about it!"

Well, they set off in great haste to arm themselves, and away they
went. The drummers beat the skins of their drums, and the trumpeters
blew their trumpets, and the other musicians played and blew as best
they could, so that the duke heard them long before he could see them.
But he had heard that kind of noise before, and knew what it meant, so
he took out his scrap of paper:

"Lars, my lad!"

"What are master's orders?"

"There are soldiers coming here," he said, "and now you must provide
me with soldiers and horses, that I may have double as many as those
over in the wood, and with sabres and pistols, and guns and cannons
with all that belongs to them; but be quick about it."
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"DO YOU SEE THE PALACE OVER THERE?" SAID THE KING.

And no time was lost; for when the duke looked out, he saw an immense
number of soldiers, who were drawn up around the palace.

When the king's men arrived, they came to a sudden halt and dared not
advance. But the duke was not afraid; he went straight up to the
colonel of the king's soldiers and asked him what he wanted.

The colonel told him his errand.

"It's of no use," said the duke. "You see how many men I have; and if
the king will listen to me, we shall become good friends, and I will
help him against his enemies, and in such a way that it will be heard
of far and wide," he said.

The colonel was of the same opinion, and the duke then invited him and
all his soldiers inside the palace, and the men had more than one
glass to drink and plenty of everything to eat as well.

But while they were eating and drinking they began talking; and the
duke then got to hear that the king had a daughter who was his only
child, and was so wonderfully fair and beautiful that no one had ever
seen her like before. And the more the king's soldiers ate and drank
the more they thought she would suit the duke for a wife.

And they went on talking so long that the duke at last began to be of
the same opinion. "The worst of it," said the soldiers, "is that she
is just as proud as she is beautiful, and will never look at a man."


But the duke laughed at this. "If that's all," said the duke, "there's
sure to be a remedy for that complaint."

When the soldiers had eaten and drunk as much as they could find room
for, they shouted "Hurrah!" so that it echoed among the hills, and
then they set out homewards. But, as you may imagine, they did not
walk exactly in parade order, for they were rather unsteady about the
knees, and many of them did not carry their guns in regulation manner.
The duke asked them to greet the king from him. He would call on him
the following day, he said.

When the duke was alone again, he began to think of the princess, and
to wonder if she were as beautiful and fair as they had made her out
to be. He would like to make sure of it; and as so many strange things
had happened that day that it might not be impossible to find that out
as well, he thought.

"Lars, my lad!"

"What are master's orders?"

"Well, now you must bring me the king's daughter as soon as she has
gone to sleep," he said; "but she must not be awakened either on the
way here or back. Do you hear that?" he said. And before long the
princess was lying on the bed. She slept so soundly and looked so
wonderfully beautiful, as she lay there. Yes, she was as sweet as
sugar, I can tell you.

The duke walked round about her, but she was
just as beautiful from whatever point of view he looked at her.

The more he looked the more he liked her.

"Lars, my lad!"

"What are master's orders?"

"You must now carry the princess home," he said, "for now I know how
she looks, and to-morrow I will ask for her hand," he said.

Next morning the king looked out of the window. "I suppose I shall not
be troubled with the sight of that palace any more," he thought. But,
zounds! There it stood just as on the day before, and the sun shone so
brightly on the roof, and the weathercocks dazzled his eyes.

He now became furious, and called all his men.

They came quicker than usual.

The courtiers bowed and scraped, and the soldiers stood to attention
and presented arms.

"Do you see the palace there?" screamed the king.

They stretched their necks, and stared and gaped.

Yes, of course, that they did.

"Have I not ordered you to pull down the palace and hang the builder?"
he said.

Yes, they could not deny that; but then the colonel himself stepped
forward and reported what had happened and how many soldiers the duke
had, and how wonderfully grand the palace was.

And next he told him what the duke had said,
and how he had asked him to give his greetings to the king, and all
that sort of thing.

The king felt quite confused, and had to put his crown on the table
and scratch his head. He could not understand all this, although he
was a king; for he could take his oath it had all been built in a
single night; and if the duke were not the evil one himself, he must
in any case have done it by magic.

While he sat there pondering, the princess came into the room.

"Good morning to you, father!" she said. "Just fancy, I had such a
strange and beautiful dream last night!" she said.

"What did you dream then, my girl?" said the king.

"I dreamt I was in the new palace over yonder, and that I saw a duke
there, so fine and handsome that I could never have imagined the like;
and now I want to get married, father," she said.

"Do you want to get married? you, who never cared to look at a man!
That's very strange!" said the king.

"That may be," said the princess; "but it's different now, and I want
to get married, and it's the duke I want," she said.

The king was quite beside himself, so frightened did he become of the
duke.

But all of a sudden he heard a terrible noise of
drums and trumpets and instruments of all kinds; and then came a
message that the duke had just arrived with a large company, all of
whom were so grandly dressed that gold and silver glistened in every
fold. The king put on his crown and his coronation robes, and then
went out on the steps to receive them. And the princess was not slow
to follow him.

The duke bowed most graciously, and the king of course did likewise,
and when they had talked a while about their affairs and their
grandeur they became the best of friends. A great banquet was then
prepared, and the duke was placed next to the princess at the table.
What they talked about is not easy to tell, but the duke spoke so well
for himself that the princess could not very well say "no" to anything
he said, and then he went up to the king and asked for her hand. The
king could not exactly say "no" either, for he could very well see
that the duke was a person with whom it were best to be on friendly
terms; but give his sanction there and then, he could not very well do
that either. He wanted to see the duke's palace first, and find out
about the state of affairs over there, as you may understand.

So it was arranged that he should visit the duke and take the princess
with him to see his palace; and with this they parted company.

When the duke returned home, Lars became busier than ever, for there
was so much to attend to. But he set to work and strove hard; and when
the
king and his daughter arrived everything was so magnificent and
splendid that no words can describe it. They went through all the
rooms and looked about, and they found everything as it should be, and
even still more splendid, thought the king, and so he was quite
pleased.

The wedding then took place, and that in grand style; and on the
duke's arrival home with his bride he too gave a great feast, and then
there was an end to the festivities.

Some time passed by, and one evening the duke heard these words:

"Are you satisfied now?"

It was Lars, as you may guess, but the duke could not see him.

"Well, I ought to be," said the duke. "You have provided me with
everything I have," he said.

"Yes, but what have I got in return?" asked Lars.

"Nothing," said the duke; "but, bless me, what could I have given you,
who are not of flesh and blood, and whom I cannot see either?" he
said. "But if there is anything I can do for you, tell me what it is,
and I shall do it."

"Well, I should like to ask you for that little scrap of paper which
you found in the chest," said Lars.

"Nothing else?" said the duke. "If such a trifle
can help you, I can easily do without it, for now I begin to know the
words by heart," he said.

Lars thanked the duke, and asked him to put the paper on the chair in
front of the bed, when he retired to rest, and he would be sure to
fetch it during the night.

The duke did as he was told; and so he and the princess lay down and
went to sleep.

But early in the morning the duke awoke and felt so cold that his
teeth chattered, and when he had got his eyes quite open he found he
was quite naked and had not even as much as a thread on his back; and
instead of the grand bed and the beautiful bedroom, and the
magnificent palace, he lay on the big chest in the old tumble-down
hut.
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